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Enforcement up, but pot eradication down
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SHASTA COUNTY, California - On a blistering July morning, ferried in by helicopter, an
elite team of about a dozen state and federal agents dropped in on an illegal marijuana
garden growing in the headwaters of Boulder Creek, which feeds into nearby
Whiskeytown Lake.

Law enforcement officers that day cut 764 plants growing on the remote hillside of
federal land, inaccessible by road or established trails. They also cleared more than 500
pounds of pesticides, insecticides, garbage and debris, officials said at the time.

In years past this was the near-exclusive front in the war on illegal marijuana growing in
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the North State. Drug agents centered their efforts on going after environmentally-
destructive grows buried deep in the hillsides, often tucked away on the millions of acres
of federal lands covering the North State.

But in the past two or three years that battle has started to shift out of the forest and into
backyards and other private properties.

The challenge of pursuing search warrants and researching property ownership and other
factors have added another time-consuming layer to marijuana enforcement efforts, said
Sgt. Barry Powell, head of the Shasta County Sheriff’s Marijuana Investigative Team.

What’s more, thanks to the state’s murky medical marijuana laws, some marijuana
gardens may be legal under state law, but depending on how they were set up could
violate numerous county building codes that regulate where and how much patients can
grow. That means county code inspectors are often involved, adding another layer of
bureaucracy to inspection efforts.

While the Shasta County Sheriff’s Department is spending more money on marijuana
eradication efforts, the number of marijuana plants being seized has dropped
considerably in recent years, according to public records obtained by the Record
Searchlight. Officials say plant counts alone aren’t a clear indicator of what they have
described as a growing problem in Shasta County, noting many backyard grows have
fewer plants, but produce larger yields than less well-maintained plantings in the woods.

BY THE NUMBERS

Over much of the past decade, drugs agents each year have cut hundreds of thousands of
marijuana plants found growing illegally in Shasta County. In 2009 alone, the sheriff’s
Marijuana Investigative Team, or MIT, chopped more than 620,000 pot plants, the
majority of which were growing on public lands in the county, records show.

But in 2012 things changed. MIT agents that year pulled just 40,100 plants, of which a
little more than half were found growing on private land. By comparison, the team cut
nearly eight times as many marijuana plants in 2011, some 318,400, with nearly 73
percent budding on public lands.
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Shasta County Sheriff Tom Bosenko said that shift was no surprise. In recent years, he
said more people had been moving to the county to grow marijuana under California’s
Proposition 215, a 1996 law that allows marijuana use and cultivation for medical
purposes with a doctor’s recommendation. Drug cartels had also shifted tactics to take
advantage of the rules, setting up for-profit operations under the guise of Prop. 215,
investigators have said.

“It’s not just about taking plants, we’re really looking for the criminal offenders,” said
Bosenko. “Marijuana has an impact on our community, and we see other crimes
committed related to marijuana, including environmental damage, but also assaults,
shootings, attempted murders, murders, robberies and home invasions where someone is
either coming to steal marijuana or money (is) being used to purchase marijuana.”

Bosenko said in September that MIT agents had worked on more than 160 cases this year
and cut nearly 75,000 plants — about double 2013 numbers. Arrests have fluctuated year
to year, but overall have increased in more recent years with the majority of offenders
apprehended at private-land grows, records show.

The number of plants eradicated each year alone may not provide a clear picture, said
Powell, who oversees the Marijuana Investigative Team.

“The plants are different types, and typically (in backyard grows) they’re bigger and can
yield more compared to what we’ve seen on public lands … which produce about a pound
each,” he said. “The ones we’re coming across in these 215 grows can yield up to four
pounds or more, so there might be fewer plants, but there’s essentially the same yield.”

Money spent by the Sheriff’s Department on marijuana enforcement has crept up about
$50,000 from 2008 to 2013. In fiscal year 2008-09 the Sheriff’s Department spent about
$483,000 funding its Marijuana Investigative Team compared to nearly $540,000 in
fiscal year 2012-13.

“For me, my priority is public land grows, but we’re having such an influx in these private
land grows that are illegal and I have to juggle my time back and forth,” Powell said.

SHIFTING FRONTS
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Patrick Foy of the California’s Department of Fish and Wildlife said public land grows are
not going away and, in fact, may be increasing in prevalence along with the backyard
grows.

“I’d say there has been an increase in private-land grows, but I wouldn’t say there has
been a decrease in the rural, public land grows,” said Foy, a game warden with the DFW.
“Now you’re getting a whole different group of people not associated with traditional drug
trafficking organizations, but that think, ‘Hey, I can make a lot of money doing this, and
all I need is some land in California and some water and we’ll make this happen. But the
water portion is often the hardest thing for them to figure out.’”

Wildlife officials have worked the front lines combatting illegal marijuana grows for
years. It’s not so much the marijuana itself they’re concerned about, but environmental
destruction and pollution stemming from shoddy grading practices, stream diversions,
pesticides, fertilizers, herbicides, trash and other byproducts from illegal cultivation sites.

Cleaning up the debris, in particular hazardous pesticides and fertilizers, along with the
infrastructure used to support such guerilla growing operations has played an important
role in stubbing out future illegal crops and also reducing the impact on the environment,
Foy said.

Many of those harmful practices also show up at private grows, he said, especially stream
diversions and other water grabs as the state grapples with drought conditions.

Over the years, law enforcement agencies have started to devote more time toward
reclamation work, or cleaning up and dismantling grow sites, because it makes it harder
for growers to pick up where the left off next spring, drug agents have said.

Much of that work in Shasta County is funded, in part, by federal grants from the Forest
Service and Drug Enforcement Agency, among others. But that funding has slid in recent
years and, coupled with a proliferation of grows, law enforcement officers have been left
to do what they can with what they have — and the county is footing more of the bill.

MEDICAL VS. MARIJUANA

Shasta County officials are hoping an updated county ordinance will help make
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enforcement easier and start to curtail the rise of marijuana in the North State, but many
patients and other advocates contest the new rules as overly broad and unfair to
legitimate medical users.

If approved by voters this November, Measure A would ban all outdoor marijuana
cultivation in unincorporated areas of the county and place additional restrictions on
indoor gardens, including a 12-plant maximum and requiring a detached building with an
air filtration system.

Rick Levin, a longtime Shasta County resident who successfully defined in court his right
to grow marijuana for medicine more than decade ago, said it was obvious many people
were exploiting the state’s Prop. 215 to grow marijuana for a profit, but he questioned if
banning outdoor cultivation was an effective way to curtail growers already breaking the
law.

“Really, one of the biggest issues is the puppy mill-style clinics where anybody can come
in and get a medical marijuana recommendation,” Levin said. Until those operations are
dealt with, it will continue to be a challenge for law enforcement to discern between
legitimate patients and people using it as a front, he said.

“I think the doctors writing the ’scripts aren’t reading the law, which says medical
marijuana is for serious illnesses,” Levin said. “The sheriff should look at what the law
says exactly and take it word-for-word ... but I think Measure A is a little extreme.”

Regardless of how the county ordinance shakes out, Foy with the DFW said he doesn’t see
illegal marijuana cultivation going away any time soon.

“We’re actually increasing our efforts,” with the formation of watershed enforcement
teams to focus on marijuana-related issues. “They will be in full-force shortly, and their
focus will be water thefts and illegal diversions mainly because of the serious drought we
have going on.”

When it comes to environmental destruction, it doesn’t matter who owns the land.


